MEETING STRENSALL WARD COMMITTEE

DATE 2 JULY 2012

PRESENT COUNCILLORS DOUGHTY (CHAIR) AND

WISEMAN

IN ATTENDANCE 17 RESIDENTS

IAIN DUNN - STREET ENVIRONMENT OFFICER AND KATE BOWERS AND JULIE

HOOD OF THE NEIGHBOURHOOD

MANAGEMENT UNIT

1. DROP IN SURGERY

Prior to the formal meeting residents had the opportunity to speak to the Ward Councillors, representatives of the Neighbourhood Management Unit and the Street Environment Officer. Apologies had been received from representatives of the North Yorkshire Police who had been called to a road traffic accident.

2. MINUTES

RESOLVED: That the minutes of the last meeting of the

Ward Committee held on 1 February 2012 be approved and signed by the Chair as a correct

record.

3. SAFER NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING TEAM

In the absence of representatives from the Safer Policing Team, Members updated residents on a number of issues relevant to the ward. It was reported that there had been a spate of breakin's to garages and sheds in the area and residents were asked to take extra care of any valuable items stored in these areas.

An incident of anti-social behaviour had been reported in Durlston Drive, near the entrance to the sport's field. A car had been vandalised and two youths had subsequently been apprehended by the Police. It was hoped that this would prove to be a serious deterrent to any future similar behaviour.

4. TANNERY SITE IN STRENSALL

Paul Butler, Planning Manager from David Wilson Homes, provided residents with a presentation which set out his aspirations for residential development on the derelict tannery site in Strensall.

Reference was made to the presentation to the Parish Council last Wednesday when the key issues raised had related to highways and drainage.

Mr Butler gave a very comprehensive presentation, the main points of which included:

Site Layout

- The proposal was for 53 dwellings consisting of a mix of 5,
 4, 3 and 2 beds (computer generated images of the properties and street scene were displayed).
- A 9m gap would be left between the top of the river bank and the property boundaries.
- Affordable housing amounting to 25% would be distributed throughout the site
- Onsite public open space would be provided, however as there would be insufficient on site £45k would be provided for off site amenities. Residents were asked to identify where community facilities were required in the ward.

Footway/Cycle Bridge

- A footbridge would be provided from the site over the river into 'The Ship' car park
- As Strensall Bridge was Grade II listed the footbridge would be of a sympathetic design with a shallow gradient at each side with no requirement for steps

Landscaping

 Indicative landscaping plans were provided which could be amended following consultation

Highway Matters

- Earlier planning approvals for the site had related to office use which had anticipated 1300 traffic movements over a 24hr period and a maximum of 250 car parking spaces
- The current scheme proposed 100 car parking spaces
- It was proposed to relocate the 30mph traffic sign further north and provide a gateway traffic calming feature

- Bridge visibility was an issue which they would endeavour to mitigate
- Enquires were ongoing regarding the possible provision of a pedestrian crossing between Strensall Bridge and The Ship.

Drainage

- Surface water would be released into the River Foss at a lower rate than at present
- Following the earlier presentation to the PC, concerns had been raised that the existing village sewer was overused and flooded during bad weather
- Investigations would be undertaken to ensure that there was capacity available for the development

Residents then had the opportunity to ask any questions or make comments relating to the presentation and proposed scheme, and the following issues were raised:

- C Although drainage issues were not the developers concern, they were the concern of Strensall residents. There were major sewer issues in the village and following the least rainfall raw sewage was regularly discharged into the river.
- A The developers were fully aware of the issues and concerns of residents and consultation would be undertaken with the Foss Internal Drainage Board, Yorkshire Water and CYC. Following the submission of the planning application residents would be able to view details on the Council's website and submit comments.
- Q If Yorkshire Water raised no objections to the proposed development and subsequent issues arose, what could be done?
- A Yorkshire Water were responsible to ensure that any subsequent drainage/flooding problems were resolved.
- C Concerns regarding the volume of traffic generated by the site at peak hours and added traffic from the Brecks development with safety issues at a major junction.

- A CYC had undertaken an assessment of the additional traffic which would be generated and this would be taken into account when considering the application.
- C Concerns had already been raised with CYC regarding parking problems in Main Street which were exacerbated when buses travelled this route.
- A Agreed that mitigation measures were required for both highway and drainage issues.

Members then thanked Mr Butler for his informative talk and presentation. Mr Butler confirmed that Ward Members had his contact details if any residents wished to raise any further issues regarding the proposed development.

5. HAVE YOUR SAY

At this point residents were encouraged to raise any issues or concerns they had in respect of the ward. No further issues were raised.

6. WARD COMMITTEE FUNDED SCHEMES 2012/13

Kate Bowers, City of York Council's Head of Neighbourhood Management, introduced the launch of Community Contracts, agreements between Ward Committees, the local community, council departments and other organisations to provide services such as street cleaning, libraries, schools and policing. She explained that Contracts would vary depending on the ambitions of individual wards.

Contracts would address priorities set by members based on information received from residents, statistics and local knowledge to provide a plan to meet these. It was hoped that this would focus services, targeting where action was required. Priorities would then be sought annually for inclusion in the contract. Draft copies were circulated to residents at the meeting for their information.

The Parish Council were encouraged to provide ward specific information for inclusion in the Strensall contract. As the contracts would be fairly comprehensive documents they would become an online resource for the ward.

A number of residents expressed concerns at the work of the Neighbourhood Management Unit and their input into the ward. Examples were provided of work undertaken by the Unit in an effort to effect frontline service delivery and outreach work in the ward.

Members also expressed their concerns at the proposed changes which appeared to downgrade the importance of Parish Council's. Particularly as the Parish Council's (PC's) were the first line of governance in villages and had the background and information that would help wards generally. Until Parish Councils had seen full details of the contracts, to enable them to make a fully informed decision on their involvement, no decision would be made at today's meeting.

Officers confirmed that the new model of neighbourhood working arose out of the Localism Bill. This proposed the devolution of power to smaller groups in the community, working with the voluntary sector to deliver the priorities of individual wards, ultimately saving money as budgets reduced.

A Parish Councillor pointed out that he personally had not seen any details of the new neighbourhood working arrangements. He emphasised the importance of providing information to PC's on monies available together with information on what was required of the PC's.

The Neighbourhood Manager went onto explain that there would be no changes in relation to grass cutting and ground maintenance in the ward, this financial year, to prevent double taxation issues. She also confirmed that further information would be provided to Parish Council's to allow them to make an informed decision on their involvement with the contracts.

Ward Members were then asked to agree the schemes to be funded through the Ward Committee for 2012/13.

The Chair explained that funding had now been split into three pots:

 Ward Budgets: Each ward had an allocation to use as grant funding to commission local voluntary and community organisations to meet identified needs (Strensall Ward Committee had budget of £3,260 for 2012-13) Other Voluntary Sector Support: Funding to support those voluntary sector organisations that provide services to more than one ward and that are currently forced to apply for a plethora of individual ward committee grants. It was not intended that this fund would be open to Council services such as Street Sport; however, it is proposed that in the first year only, whilst the Ward Credits pot was being established, Council services would be allowed to bid.

Your Consortium had won the tender to administer the schemes according to the Council's criteria and priorities and would provide support to the recipient organisations including accessing additional funding / revenue sources, helping them to become more sustainable.

 Ward Credits: A "credits pot" to be allocated to identified wards to be used to commission new services, either from within the Council or from other partners / sectors, to deliver on the Ward priorities.

For the Strensall Ward, the Chair confirmed that, with a much reduced fund, only organisations situated within the ward would now be eligible to bid for funding. The following schemes would be funded through the Ward Committee for 2012/13:

- Kidz Klub, grant of £500 towards establishing a youth club in Strensall
- River Foss Society, a grant of £945 towards the replacement of the footbridge at Strensall Village and two information boards about the flora and forna along the riverbank
- Hurst Hall Community Play programme, a grant of £1,000 towards buying outdoor equipment
- Earswick Scented Garden, £315 grant towards providing shaded seating and additional flagstones
- Earswick Village Hall, a grant of £500 towards upgrading the chairs in the Hall

Organisations were encouraged to make bids to 'Your Consortium' for services and equipment, specifying details of what they required together with supporting reasons.

Members also expressed concerns at the loss of funding to the Youth Service which they felt was short sighted in the long term. Following discussion it was

RESOLVED: That Ward Members agree the allocation

of ward funding as detailed above.

REASON: To enable ward grant funding to be

allocated to local ward schemes for the

forthcoming year.

7. YOUR WARD FORUM

The Ward Members introduced the 'Your Ward Forum' and asked residents for details of suggested issues they would like discussed at future informal meetings.

Members confirmed that a meeting would be required with the Parish Council and residents to discuss input into the Community Contract.

RESOLVED: That the above issue be considered at a future

informal Ward Committee meeting.

REASON: To ensure that issues relevant to the ward

raised by members and residents at meetings

are given due consideration.

Cllr P Doughty, Chair [The meeting started at 7.00 pm and finished at 8.35 pm].